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"An educated citizenry is the essential instrument for promoting
responsible social action and community well-being." - Eugene M. Lang

 
Featured Article:
 
Pitzer Takes D4D Letter to an Elected Official Competition to "Inside-Out Prison
Exchange" Classes
By Tessa Hicks Peterson, Pitzer College
 
"This letter writing personally motivated me to voice my opinion and to get others to voice
theirs in order to push legislative agendas that are important to us as inmates... because mass
incarceration is out of control and legislation can make a difference. It's important to try to
push things forward with these assemblymen and try to make a difference. I plan on getting
involved with policy organizations and giving back when I get out." (MJ, inside student)
 
During the Fall 2017 semester, Pitzer College decided to introduce a new twist to our usual
participation in the Project Pericles "Letter to an Elected Official" national letter writing
competition. The letters would be written in prison, by prisoners, about prison (continued at
the end).  
 
National Office News:

Debating for Democracy (D4D) Students Protect the Hudson River from Oil Tankers
-

Rowan Lanning ('18) and Christina Thomas ('19), Pace University, won the 2017 D4D
Letters to an Elected Official competition for their letter seeking to halt the use of the Hudson
River as an anchorage for oil tankers, a practice the Coast Guard had proposed without
consultation with local communities or developing an environmental impact study. In
collaboration with Representative Jerrold Nadler (D-NY), the Pace University D4D team ran
a successful campaign to protect the Hudson River from the threat of oil spills. Thanks to the
work of Christina, Rowan, and many others, the Coast Guard withdrew its proposal to permit
anchorages for oil tankers. The Coast Guard appointed the students as official observers for
its Port and Waterway Safety Assessment meetings held in November.

"In light of these recent and exciting developments [the withdrawal of the Coast Guard's



proposal], we are left in the unexpected position of ... being able to declare victory.... We are
thrilled to continue on [with] this exciting experience and appreciate your [Project Pericles']
... support."-Rowan Lanning, Pace University ('18) 

The Reed College Team Met with Senator Jeff Merkley (D-OR) and Oregon State
Senator Kathleen Taylor (D-21) as part of their work on Federal and State Legislation to
protect students from sexual assault. Leilani Ganser ('19) spoke with Senator Merkley about
the health care needs of sexual assault survivors and is working with Senator Merkley's office
to introduce a bill that amends FERPA (Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act) to
classify sexual assault as a public health issue that must be included on transcripts (the bill
proposed in their letter). The team is also working with Oregon State Senator Kathleen
Taylor and a representative from Oregon Attorney General Ellen Rosenblum's office to
lower the state standard of evidence in Title IX investigations to a "Preponderance of the
Evidence" standard.

For the D4D Letter to an Elected Official Competition Leilani Ganser ('19) and Sonya
Morud ('19) wrote "A Letter in Support of the Safe Transfer Act" (would require post-
secondary institutions to disclose sex offenses on students' transcripts) to
Representative Earl Blumenauer (D-OR).
 
About D4D - The Debating for Democracy National Conference features a Legislative
Hearing in which teams of students compete for $5,000 in prize money by presenting in front
of a panel of former government officials. The teams use the awards to develop advocacy and
educational campaigns focused on their issues. In 2017, a panel of three judges- Constance
Berry Newman, Martha Kanter, and Ruth Messinger-selected Pace University as the
winner of the D4D Letters to an Elected Official Competition. The winning team received
$3,000 to move their issue forward and the finalist teams each will receive $500. In this issue,
we provide updates on the Pace University and Reed College teams. Berea College,
Carleton College, and Swarthmore College were the other 2017 finalists. We provided
updates on Berea and Carleton in the Fall 2017 Newsletter and will highlight Swarthmore in the
future.
 
Project Pericles Highlighted in The Chronicle of Higher Education

In his recent Chronicle of Higher Education overview of civic engagement, Michael Anft
discussed the work of Project Pericles. For the piece, Anft interviewed Project Pericles
Executive Director Jan R. Liss as well as Project Pericles Program Directors from Goucher
College and Pitzer College.

"Project Pericles encourages colleges to map out their civic offerings and to find gaps by
measuring them against those of other member institutions. 'We're getting more and more
inquiries from colleges asking, 'How do we get this started?'' says Ms. Liss. 'We're really
starting to get some serious traction on this.'"

"The goal isn't limited to campus activism, community work, or courses, she says. It's to tie
them all together into a cohesive strategy geared to each campus."

We are pleased that The Chronicle is focusing on civic engagement. In collaboration with all
of our member colleges and universities, we look forward to having a strong voice in the
evolving national discussion about the critical role of civic engagement in safeguarding our
democracy. The article is available online and appeared in the January 12 print edition. 

D4D on the Road™ Prepares Student Leaders for Activism

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=00138iWzrSl5djttUdGPcn8ASO2kxt5Qnlk-MQ_jh6T8EgOxa2aW9gIlc1Yk8wlLKtc_AfvuzncTNnrdQWI-PniVRAVVOKOxooH0JditLsdEXdQbtb_MQ-vqgD5ZksC7egvvQGsKD104lDn9Vg_BtJ79G6Jkg8rMO8MQ67Iyp8o73fQQMiVOZBfest62DqEqq4Jk3nM8vwAd34qSm2uWhJ05Nyt8mfkALNSBHeYUYzOdao_c1zlMEPtamV7xbYkqCj4jdeRDHFNhGEPXKDlS6Z4xWhBv027TUdgqqPLYhAxuwrmg3Eg-y8e4j-IoScsL3qiAKrUzxB1Jp7TGuRWnb-xR1dibS3msA2R3p6doOiosO6XGVlQzRL-5w==&c=&ch=


The 2017-2018 Debating for Democracy (D4D)™ workshops resumed on January 20
at Macalester College with Carleton College visiting and on January 27 at Hendrix
College with the University of Central Arkansas visiting. We are pleased to partner with
Midwest Academy for 2017-2018. D4D workshops provide both novice and seasoned
activists with the skills they need to develop advocacy and education campaigns through
effective messaging to policymakers, community leaders, and the public. Workshops are open
to students, faculty, staff, alumni, and community members. During the D4D on the Road™
workshops, seasoned organizers and activists walk participants through the critical steps in
running successful campaigns to win on important issues.

From the evaluations and surveys from the 2016-2017 D4D on the Road workshops, we know
that our students are concerned with Climate Change, Education Access, Immigration Reform,
LGBTQ Rights, Mass Incarceration, and Race and Inequality. We are using these topics to
teach students tools to enable them to become more active citizen and effective advocates on
issues of concern.
 
Following the January 20 workshop at Macalester, The Mac Weekly featured front page
coverage of the workshop. "People care about lots of issues, and I think you hear [it] at the
walk-in, etc.," [Macalester College Civic Engagement Center (CEC) Outreach Coordinator
Derek] Johnson [said], "but how do you continue to work on these things? This is giving
[students] a toolbox, a framework, and some skills."
 
For Hannah Whipple [Macalester College] '21, [the trainer Jhatayn] Travis' experience as
an activist was a major highlight of the training.
 
"I think my favorite part of it was seeing her real-life examples," Whipple said. "After she told
us about all these strategies, she walked us through a specific campaign that she went through
and then she showed us a video to succinctly wrap it up. I really appreciated that."
 
New Project Pericles Board Members, Lou Martarano and Jim Mullen
 
Please join me in welcoming Louis (Lou) A. Martarano and James (Jim) H. Mullen Jr. as
Project Pericles' newest board members - Lou and Jim were elected to the Project Pericles
Board of Directors at our December meeting. With their expertise, insight, and wisdom, we are
very pleased to have both of them join the board. Jim, President of Allegheny College, will
serve in an ex officio capacity as a representative of the Project Pericles Presidents' Council.
Biographies for Lou and Jim can be found at the end. 
 
Periclean Faculty Leaders - Changing the Civil Discourse on Campus
 
This fall, we launched a second round of the Periclean Faculty Leadership (PFL) Program™
on 13 campuses. The PFL Program is a leadership and course development program
dedicated to incorporating civil discourse, civic engagement, and social responsibility across
the undergraduate curriculum.
 
The Periclean Faculty Leadership (PFL) Program™ encourages faculty members in a wide
range of disciplines to create and teach courses that address issues of social concern, enrich
the curriculum, and enhance student engagement. Periclean Faculty Leaders (PFLs) from the
first cohort are serving as mentors to the 2017-2018 PFL cohort. The PFL Program is
supported by The Arthur Vining Davis Foundations and the Eugene M. Lang
Foundation.
 
16 Periclean Faculty Leaders taught courses from a wide range of disciplines: Archaeology
and Classical Studies, Business Law, Computer Science, Dance, English, Environmental

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=00138iWzrSl5djttUdGPcn8ASO2kxt5Qnlk-MQ_jh6T8EgOxa2aW9gIlc1Yk8wlLKtcUz_arj9c48AadR84vIF8mc40rK8gDQQ3qEXwHiQQtMNkdiPj7avVX6vh6CTHzgL8NWQsrzxglLq1pU-lkJO5ZlExnyiDdbrAasymjHVsC3NLSqAag32X7DHxRuwiAcL_GOGK-vo2jXklNSFYNBmvUEUAz7lEwv64KWCW_qcFFcPDVD7vXckV9HaEijo7wWgvhZqeIq7JBI7wcYplgLs3RvYuR5fWSCx34nFlGUxt7GUB6QDvFo43aCJk4wJRrousmQEPgxwXJoM=&c=&ch=


Studies, History, Mathematics and Statistics, Psychology, Sociology, Theatre, and Urban
Studies. Their syllabi have joined the 100 other courses incorporating civic engagement on
our website.
  
Periclean Faculty Leaders Wow at AAC&U Annual Meeting in DC
 

At AAC&U, PFL Phong Le discusses a student mapping project using 911 data. 
Photo by Jennifer Magee.

On January 25, four Periclean Faculty Leaders presented, "From Curriculum To Community:
Encouraging Faculty and Students To Change The World" as part of the Association of
American Colleges and Universities (AAC&U) 2018 Annual Meeting. Joining Jan R. Liss,
Project Pericles Executive Director, on stage to talk about their experiences were Periclean
Faculty Leaders from Goucher College, New England College, Skidmore College,
and Swarthmore College.
 
Phong Le, Assistant Professor of Mathematics in the Center for Data, Mathematical and
Computational Sciences, Goucher College and Lynne Steuerle Schofield, Associate
Professor of Statistics, Swarthmore College, spoke about the benefits for their students of
incorporating civic engagement into their math and statistics courses. Lynne also provided
data on how courses with civic engagement components are attracting students who might not
otherwise take math or statistics classes.
 
Alex Picard, Associate Professor of Theatre, New England College talked about what a
powerful experience writing and producing an original play on current social issues had been
for her students and the entire New England College community. Students used the course to
channel their concerns with the current political climate by working for positive change. Picard
described her course as fundamentally changing the civil discourse on campus. After class,
discussions continued in the dining and residence halls.
 
Finally, Nurcan Atalan-Helicke, Assistant Professor in Environmental Studies and Sciences,
Skidmore College discussed her students' work to measure the college's scope 3 greenhouse



gas emissions, with a focus on emissions generated by study abroad programs, and
developing plans to mitigate the campus's environmental impact.
 
AAC&U and CIC - Project Pericles at National Meetings
 
Project Pericles presented at AAC&U as part of their Pre-Meeting Symposium, "The Power
of Civic Engagement-Across Campus, Within Communities, Beyond Borders". Our panel was
one of the "sessions highlighting our [AAC&U's] key partners." We were pleased to be a co-
sponsor along with Campus Compact and Imagining America.

For our panel, "Incorporating Civic Engagement and Social Responsibility in the Classroom,
on Campus, and in the Community," Project Pericles Program Directors discussed how we
collaborate across the consortium and advance civic engagement. They each highlighted one
of our programs, Creating Cohesive Paths to Civic Engagement, Creating Curricular
Coherence, Debating for Democracy (D4D)™, and the Periclean Faculty Leadership (PFL)
Program™. Presenting with Jan R. Liss, Executive Director, Project Pericles were Darby
K. Ray, Director, Harward Center for Community Partnerships and Donald W. & Ann M.
Harward Professor of Civic Engagement, Bates College; Karin Trail-Johnson, Associate
Dean, Institute for Global Citizenship and Director, Civic Engagement Center, Macalester
College; Ella Turenne, Assistant Dean for Community Engagement, Occidental College; ;
and Christian Rice, Assistant Dean for Civic Engagement and Director, Bonner Leader
Program and UCARE, Ursinus College.

The Council of Independent Colleges (CIC) invited Project Pericles to present at their
2017 Institute for Chief Academic and Chief Student Affairs Officers in San Antonio, Texas.
We discussed our work as part of Creating Cohesive Paths to Civic Engagement, the three-
year initiative that spurred member institutions to inventory, map, and strengthen civic
engagement across the curriculum. Joining Jan R. Liss on the panel were Chad Berry,
Academic Vice President and Dean of the Faculty, Berea College; Yolanda Williams Page,
Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dillard University; and Jenna Templeton, Vice
President for Academic Affairs, Chatham University. The session was chaired by Mark
Schneider, Vice President for Academic Affairs and Dean, Ursinus College.

Creating Cohesive Paths to Civic Engagement was a project to reconceptualize the
organization and integration of programming for civic engagement and social responsibility on
26 Periclean campuses. With support from the Eugene M. Lang Foundation and The Teagle
Foundation, member colleges and universities inventoried, mapped, strengthened, and
developed more cohesive and integrated civic engagement programs to enable students in all
disciplines to incorporate civic engagement into their courses of study. In our 2017 White
Paper Creating Cohesive Paths to Civic Engagement: Five Approaches to Institutionalizing
Civic Engagement by Garret S. Batten, Project Pericles; Adrienne Falcón, Carleton
College; and Jan R. Liss, Project Pericles we discuss insights from this multi-campus
project.

Campus Pursue Greater Institutionalization of Civic Engagement Through
Collaboration
 
Representatives of the three campuses (Macalester College, Morehouse College, and
Widener University) participating in Creating Curricular Coherence through Inquiry-Based
and Thematic Pathways (2017-2020) and Project Pericles met in Washington, D.C. in
conjunction with AAC&U's 2018 Annual Meeting. All three teams reported making
considerable progress on their projects which are exploring different but allied approaches to
creating greater coherence in the undergraduate curriculum.
 



Macalester College has held a series of meetings and workshops with the History and
Geography departments, including a "Deep Dive" where the departments met together, as they
work to further integrate civic engagement and community-based learning into the departments'
approaches to instruction using a pathway or scaffolded approach.
 
Morehouse recently passed significant changes to its general education requirements. As part
of Creating Curricular Coherence, Morehouse held a series of faculty development
workshops to assist faculty as they redesign courses.
 
Widener solicited proposals for redesigned courses that will be included in its new, inter-
disciplinary sustainability pathway and made 14 mini-grants to support faculty course
development.  
 
Creating Curricular Coherence is a faculty-led initiative that involves comprehensive reviews
of the curriculum. These are ambitious undertakings that will redefine undergraduate education
at each institution for years to come. Funded by a $225,000 grant from The Teagle
Foundation and with support from the Eugene M. Lang Foundation, three institutions are
streamlining their curricula using civic engagement and community-based learning as catalysts
in their efforts. Macalester is piloting pathways in Geography and History with plans to
expand their efforts. Morehouse and Widener are redesigning their curriculum with an emphasis
on inquiry-based learning. Morehouse is using questions about the African diaspora to help
shape its work while Widener is focusing on sustainability. In 2019, all Periclean campuses
will be invited to a convening where we will discuss insights and best practices on curricular
organization, streamlining, and institutional change.
 
Building Campus-based Student Task Forces
 
Comprised of student-led task forces on our member campuses, Student Choices - Student
Voices (SCSV) encourages civic participation by hosting an array of events and activities
about national issues for students and community members.
 
SCSV activities on campus are in full swing. Wagner College held a political film screening
and voter registration event featuring films exclusively produced by Wagner students. Each
film included a Q&A with the audience and filmmakers which initiated valuable conversations
about current events. At Ursinus College, a student moderated an election panel on campus
and reported "a great turnout and the students were very engaged." Macalester College
students assisted with voter registration at the Civic Engagement Center and are now
collaborating with BallotReady to collect information to support the 2018 election.
 
This fall, we released a SCSV guidebook and regular newsletter for student task forces
working on voter registration and political engagement.
 
Project Pericles would like to extend a warm welcome to our new Pericleans
Presidents and Provosts.
 
Presidents
Hubert L. Grimes, Interim President, Bethune-Cookman University
David A. Thomas, President, Morehouse College
 
Provosts
Scott Sibley, Interim Provost, Goucher College
Crystal Dea Moore, Interim Dean of the Faculty and Vice President for Academic

Affairs, Skidmore College
Fred Akl, Provost, Widener University



 
New Members of the Project Pericles Presidents' Council Executive Committee
Please join us in congratulating the following on their recent appointment:
President José Antonio Bowen, Goucher College
President Valerie Smith, Swarthmore College

Pericleans in the News

Whitman College Receives Large Grant from Mellon Foundation for Community-
Based Teaching

The Andrew W. Mellon Foundation awarded Whitman College an $800,000 grant to
support ongoing and new initiatives related to community-based teaching and research, with a
special emphasis upon increasing diversity and inclusion across campus. The grant will
support, among other things, a faculty director position to guide and support community-
based learning efforts across campus, faculty support for CBL pedagogy, community
outreach, and new initiatives to develop themed curricular clusters based in experiential
learning and community engagement. 

Whitman has made significant progress to deepen relationships with the Native American
groups living in the region. In May, the college signed a historic memorandum of
understanding (MOU) with the nearby Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian
Reservation (CTUIR). The MOU lays out a plan for streamlining communication between
Whitman and the Tribes and will be the platform for various types of community engagement
activities, including an anticipated "Semester on the Reservation" program.

Noah Leavitt (Director of Whitman's Student Engagement Center) and Jason Pribilsky
(Prof. of Anthropology and Chair of the Social Sciences and Project Pericles Program
Director) hosted an event for tribal stakeholders and Whitman faculty and staff called
"Realizing the MOU." The event served as a knowledge exchange between the institutions.
Over a day of programming, both groups shared key initiatives, ending with a brainstorming
session to identify potential future collaborations between CTUIR and Whitman faculty and
students. 

Project Pericles Board Member Biographies (continued from National Office News)

Louis (Lou) A. Martarano has significant financial, managerial, educational, and board
experience. He led groups in the United States and Europe in the financial services industry and
is involved in higher education. He is the Director overseeing Penn State's prestigious
Science BS/MBA accelerated joint degree program. For the Yale University Alumni Non-
Profit Alliance (YANA), he is a board member, Vice President, and serves on the Executive
Committee. He has served as Board of Trustees member (2002 to 2011) and Chair (2011 to
2013) for Marymount Manhattan College.

Lou came to know Theresa Lang and Gene Lang through his service at Marymount. He
attended our 2017 D4D National Conference to see the five finalist teams present at the
legislative hearing.

Starting his financial services career at Kidder Peabody & Co. in 1981, he was a specialist in
the energy, environmental and infrastructure industries managing transactions to successful
completion. Lou was recruited in 1992 by Merrill Lynch to take a leading role in its project
finance business, eventually establishing and managing its London Project Finance Group in
1997. 



Lou received a Master's Degree in Public and Private Management from the Yale School of
Management. He earned a Bachelor of Science degree in chemistry with honors from The
Pennsylvania State University, where he serves as Chair of the Dean's Advisory Board and
on its Development Committee. He currently serves on the Advisory Board of Penn State's
Palmer Art Museum, which he has also chaired.

James (Jim) H. Mullen, Jr. became the 21st president of Allegheny College in 2008. With
more than 30 years of experience in leadership roles in higher education, and a keen
appreciation for Allegheny's history and traditions, he is continuing the work of earlier
presidents in building community while at the same time enhancing the College's reputation as
one of the nation's preeminent colleges of the liberal arts and sciences.

Dr. Mullen's tenure, Allegheny celebrated its bicentennial and also publicly launched the largest
comprehensive fundraising campaign in College history, both in 2015. In addition, one of his
key initiatives has been the establishment of the national Allegheny College Prize for Civility in
Public Life, which was created in 2011 to annually recognize two political figures, one liberal
and one conservative, who argue passionately but with civility for their beliefs. In 2017, the
Allegheny College Prize for Civility in Public Life in Pennsylvania was awarded at the state
level for the first time.

Dr. Mullen has served as chair of the board of directors of the American Council on
Education (ACE), the nation's most visible and influential higher education association with a
base of more than 1,800 member institutions. He continues to serve ACE as a representative of
the National Association of Independent Colleges and Universities (NAICU), which
represents more than 1,000 private nonprofit institutions of higher learning on higher education
policy issues with federal and state governments. Dr. Mullen also serves as chair of the board
of directors of the Great Lakes College Association (GLCA) and as vice president of the
North Coast Athletic Conference (NCAC).

Dr. Mullen also serves on boards for the Pennsylvania Economy League of Greater Pittsburgh
and the Meadville Medical Center.

In addition to his leadership roles in higher education and civic organizations, Dr. Mullen has
been a sought-after lecturer in public policy and civility in public discourse, where his work
focuses on the American presidency, as well as history and political science. Dr. Mullen is a
Magna Cum Laude graduate of the College of the Holy Cross in Worcester, Massachusetts.
He holds a master of public policy degree from the John F. Kennedy School of Government at
Harvard University and a doctorate in higher education from the University of
Massachusetts at Amherst.

Pitzer Takes D4D Letter to an Elected Official Competition to "Inside-Out Prison
Exchange" Classes (continued from Featured Article).
By Tessa Hicks Peterson, Pitzer College
 
To explain, let me provide a bit more information about Pitzer College and the unusual kind of
community engagement it practices that has led it to partner with prisons. Pitzer was founded in
1963 as an experimental liberal arts college influenced by social reform movements with deep
roots in American progressivism and a commitment to the founding ideas of participation and
community. Given its mission and values, it is unsurprising to find that many of its faculty,
staff, and students are deeply invested in one of the greatest social justice issues of our time:
the devastating impacts that result from mass incarceration, the school to prison pipeline and
the collateral damages people face while attempting people to re-enter and find success in
"free" society after serving prison time. Given that 2.3 million people are incarcerated in the
United States (which is five times higher than most of the countries in the world), this is an



issue that impacts not just some of us, but all of us (if not by personal experience or that of
our immediate community, then by the fact that all American taxpayers are complicit in
upholding our current criminal justice procedures and correctional facilities by way of the
industry's $26 billion annual charge to taxpayers).
 
In an attempt to address the need for higher education in prison and to use our engagement
there to educate students about the vast injustices borne of the criminal justice system, Pitzer
has been teaching a number of "inside-out prison exchange" classes in at the California
Rehabilitation Center (a local men's prison) since 2014. The "Inside-Out Prison Education
program" is a nationwide effort aimed at connecting "outside" students from colleges and
universities with "inside" students, who are incarcerated in local prisons, for the mutual benefit
of each. While this practice has been gaining steady popularity and become established at
colleges and universities across the country for the last 20 years, there are fewer examples of
it on the West coast. Pitzer is spearheading a trend in California to offer semester-long, dual
credit-bearing shared courses by providing 12 of these courses in the last four years and
securing a commitment by the entire Claremont College Consortium to teach eight of these
classes annually, from an array of disciplines, into the future.
 
Having had the opportunity to oversee this development at the Claremont Colleges and teach
annually in this program since the first pilot year, I have come to see what a profound
experience this form of community engagement creates, both for inside and outside students,
as well as their teachers. The array of perspectives and life experiences in the classroom
infuse class discussions and theoretical analysis with a new energy and purpose. The breaking
down of barriers, assumptions, fears, and biases (from all sides) is deep and on-going.
Furthermore, the critical pedagogy approach that is embedded in this model and the
willingness of participants to try new things as part of this learning adventure means that
innovative, interactive learning occurs daily inside the most unlikely of places. Thus, the stage
that was perfectly set for introducing the "Letter to an Elected Official" national letter writing
competition.
 
The assignment was also perfectly aligned with my current course, Critical Community
Studies, which explores current movements, theories, and narratives centered around critical
issues in our local communities, namely education and incarceration. As such, the students
needed to pull on what had sparked their interests in the readings we had done about mass
incarceration, the school to prison pipeline, and pedagogies of education aiming at social
change and liberation, and link these topics to current legislation. They researched local and
federal legislation and found some fascinating bills surrounding incarceration and education
that allowed them to connect the theoretical models they had studied to practical solutions,
advocating passionately for the issues that directly impacted at least half our class. They
discussed together what issues they wanted to pursue, what legislation best aligned with their
interests, the additional research they'd need to do in order to substantiate their arguments, and
what kind of compelling personal narratives they might include to make their letters persuasive
and engaging. They worked together over seemingly insurmountable divides (based on their
differing life experiences, academic levels, and the obvious distance between them that
forbade any contact outside of class). Despite these challenges, they collaboratively wrote
some of the most thoughtful, well-researched and impassioned letters than I have seen in my
10 years overseeing this competition. They wrote to elected officials about a range of bills
concerning prison reform, bail reform and aims to reduce the recidivism rate of formerly
incarcerated people as well as bills related to education, nonviolence, and peacebuilding.
Through their letters, they advanced not only their own respective civic engagement abilities
and interests but also used the assignment as a way to advance prison education and social
change.
 
On the last day of class, they discussed the incredibly meaningful impact the collaborative



letter-writing assignment had on them. I end with examples of this impact, as articulated in their
own words:
 
"I consider myself a politically involved person but I had never written a letter to an elected
official before. Ever. It had never been a part of my school curriculum, either. This
assignment was a great example of how to teach civic engagement." (SK, outside student)
 
"What we are writing about are bi-partisan issues-nobody wants recidivism! There is power in
somebody reading a narrative they aren't familiar with and seeing how policies are impacting
people's lives. Even if it doesn't mean huge change in laws right away, it can change people's
minds." (SH, outside student)
 
"It's one thing to have people speak for you. It's another to have your voice heard." (SA,
inside student)
 
"This was a very cool exercise in hope. It's hard to stay hopeful in the midst of current events.
This was a cool way to incorporate abstract solutions into something that is concrete-a bill
that could actually be passed." (OK, outside student)
 
"When you come to prison, a lot of your own voice and choice is gone. Someone always tells
you when, where and how. This assignment gave us an opportunity to come together and
discuss what is an actual problem we are facing that we want to bring up and give voice
to." (HD, inside student)

About The Debating for Democracy (D4D)™ Letter to an Elected Official Competition: The
competition engages students around public policy issues, the political process, and with their
elected officials. Since 2008, hundreds of teams from all Periclean colleges and universities
have participated in this competition. Every year, a panel of judges with significant legislative
experience selects the five winning letters written by teams of students from Periclean
campuses. Winning teams are selected based on their letters and their advocacy proposals.
Letters have proposed innovative solutions on a wide variety of issues including the DREAM
Act, nuclear non-proliferation agreement with Iran, a national food waste management
systems, the student debt crisis, and K-12 education reform. Letters are sent to elected
officials throughout the United States.
 
About the Author
Tessa Hicks Peterson is Assistant Vice President for Community Engagement, Project
Pericles Program Director, and Associate Professor of Urban Studies at Pitzer College,
USA and also the author of the newly released book,  Student Development and Social Justice:
Critical Learning, Radical Healing, and Community Engagement.
 

 Project Pericles Needs Your Support!
Protect our democracy! Please make a donation today to Project Pericles so that we
can continue to prepare student leaders for lives of engaged citizenship. Donations
can be made directly through our website www.projectpericles.org by clicking donate
in the upper right corner. 

The Periclean Progress is also available on the Project Pericles website. 
 

To subscribe or to submit Periclean-related information for publication,
email garret.batten@projectpericles.org.

 
Periclean Colleges & Universities

Allegheny College * Bates College * Berea College     

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=00138iWzrSl5djttUdGPcn8ASO2kxt5Qnlk-MQ_jh6T8EgOxa2aW9gIlc1Yk8wlLKtcPfpKkbWWoqbef8yP5HGjWQCNi6lHCmeRGYiiw1PkeS7SNYTgGQgrEHRFVgP58qJPUmZfsrYt2AJSOTLk7oMEHGsetEyj8TMrwYC_pFgyabO8jk-f10A0-r1mT8QqmN1xbu43zeVAOEJBmh6IZcCu83I2d7RMBWR3uR9SsN-TcIQwB4uAgmAgi3vsVdPE6w-5_iedC6k1NSptmechaFv4Gkbt1ePhphyIgl9uQf3GT76SLYyIU9ngxOcZUi1gnveB&c=&ch=
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=00138iWzrSl5djttUdGPcn8ASO2kxt5Qnlk-MQ_jh6T8EgOxa2aW9gIlSH-W5mYiHdp9JAnNY0Bh0RnEYCK_u4WlFTDBPP4EJ5ecPIrMQmDFSSu8Fue2zYXDmZNgHBBJrAcyCTpcJhp_2iytJ4hxUG-JES1u5xI43cz_UMhbKZ2CQAbapyzL4AsIxpUQCIH0Megd6j2pfLjiWjtEr47GzwK_DVR77WnGZVP0mosYaWHeQ-cyu3STy80zYTKUIiyJbM8dxUr5qf0akXfwUqEK-fFvtCVr0LZtzLdEh1QJ4gauvXCNLhGMV2jVHhNbV1LAKGw&c=&ch=
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=00138iWzrSl5djttUdGPcn8ASO2kxt5Qnlk-MQ_jh6T8EgOxa2aW9gIlSH-W5mYiHdp9JAnNY0Bh0RnEYCK_u4WlFTDBPP4EJ5ecPIrMQmDFSSu8Fue2zYXDmZNgHBBJrAcyCTpcJhp_2iytJ4hxUG-JES1u5xI43cz_UMhbKZ2CQAbapyzL4AsIxpUQCIH0Megd6j2pfLjiWjtEr47GzwK_DVR77WnGZVP0mosYaWHeQ-cyu3STy80zYTKUIiyJbM8dxUr5qf0akXfwUqEK-fFvtCVr0LZtzLdEh1QJ4gauvXCNLhGMV2jVHhNbV1LAKGw&c=&ch=
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Bethune-Cookman University * Carleton College * Chatham University
Dillard University * Drew University * Elon University  

The Evergreen State College * Goucher College * Hampshire College
Hendrix College * Macalester College * Morehouse College

New England College * The New School * Occidental College * Pace University
Pitzer College * Reed College * Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute 

Rhodes College * St. Mary's College of Maryland * Skidmore College 
Swarthmore College * Ursinus College * Wagner College

Whitman College * Widener University * The College of Wooster

National Office
 Executive Director: Jan R. Liss

Assistant Director: Garret S. Batten
Program Associate: Arielle del Rosario

Board of Directors
Founder and Chair Emeritus: Eugene M. Lang (1919-2017)

Chair: Neil R. Grabois
Vice-Chair: Richard Ekman
Treasurer: David A. Caputo 

Janet S. Dickerson
Richard Guarasci
Helen Lang Suskin

Arthur E. Levine
Jan R. Liss*

Louis A. Martarano
Michael S. McPherson
James H. Mullen, Jr.*
Harris L. Wofford

*ex officio

Presidents' Council
Chair: Richard Guarasci, Wagner College

Vice-Chair: Steven G. Poskanzer, Carleton College

National Board of Advisors
 Co-Chairs: Sen. Nancy Kassebaum Baker & Hon. Kurt L. Schmoke

The title "Project Pericles®" and its embodiment in the Logo are registered service marks of
Project Pericles, Inc.  All rights are reserved.


